PAGE  
- 4 -

[image: image1.wmf] 

 

 

PERMANENT COUNCIL

 

OEA/Ser.G
CP/SA 1816/11
10 September 2011

Original: Spanish
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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador Jorge Skinner-Klée, Permanent Representative of Guatemala to the Organization of American States (OAS), and began at 11:22 a.m.

1. Adoption of the order of business


The Permanent Council adopted the draft order of business, document CP/OD-1816/11, as presented.

· Expression of condolences to the people and Government of Chile

Ambassador Skinner-Klée expressed condolences, on behalf of the members of the Permanent Council, to the people and Government of Chile regarding the accident on September 3, 2011, in which a Chilean Air Force plane crashed in the Juan Fernández archipelago and 21 persons lost their lives.

· Expression of solidarity with the people and Government of Mexico

The Permanent Council also expressed condolences to and solidarity with the people and Government of Mexico concerning the losses and damage caused by persistent rains that lashed the northern metropolitan area, causing flooding and landslides. 

· Hemispheric commemoration of the 10th anniversary of the Inter-American Democratic Charter and renewal of the commitment of the Americas to democracy

The Chair of the Permanent Council referred to the event held, at the initiative of the Government of Chile, on September 3 and 4, 2011, in Valparaíso, in commemoration of the 10th anniversary of the Inter-American Democratic Charter and the renewal of the commitment of the Americas to democracy. 


Ambassador Skinner-Klée reported that, in response to an invitation by the Government of Chile, he had attended the event, which he called a reflection on the strengthening and protection of democracy in the Hemisphere, particularly on the challenge of social inclusion and the future of democracy in terms of its protection and enhancement.


The Chair of the Permanent Council said the member states there represented had reaffirmed that the Inter-American Democratic Charter was the Hemisphere’s principal instrument for democratic governance.  They had unanimously agreed to reaffirm that democracy and economic and social development were interdependent and mutually reinforcing and that, therefore, democracy and the fight against poverty went together, since fighting poverty and discrimination required full, inclusive citizen participation, particularly by women, youth, indigenous people, persons of African descent, the various social actors, and civil society.


The Chair reported that the attendees had also reflected on how violence, organized crime, drug trafficking, and other security threats affected democracy, and on the need for joint initiatives to fight them.  He said special mention had been made of the need to reflect on the role of the OAS and its future action, and on the need to conclude the negotiation of the Social Charter, the Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance, and the Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples. They had also reaffirmed that, without respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms, there was no democracy; therefore, strengthening the inter-American human rights system was everyone’s job.


The Chair reported that various proposals had been offered concerning the collective protection of democracy, and that the need for instruments to prevent crises or breakdowns of democracy had been reaffirmed, especially the need to develop guidelines and tools supplemental to the Inter-American Democratic Charter that could improve the preventive capabilities of the OAS.  He then noted some of the proposals outlined.

· Welcome to the Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic 

The Permanent Council welcomed Ambassador Roberto Saladín Selin, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic, who shared his initial impressions on the various matters on the OAS agenda.  

2. Presentation by the Chair of the Inter-American Defense Board 
Lieutenant General Guy Thibault, Chair of the Inter-American Defense Board (IADB), in assuming the leadership of the Board, spoke to the Permanent Council members on the activities that made up his proposed work plan.

The representatives of Canada, Argentina, Haiti, Mexico, and Belize expressed appreciation for the presentation and extended a cordial greeting to Lieutenant General Thibault and the IADB members. 

The Permanent Council took note of these statements. 

3.
Request by the Permanent Mission of Panama concerning an audit of General Secretariat funds

The Chair recalled the request presented by the Permanent Representative of Panama at the meeting of August 31, 2011, under the topic “other business,” with respect to the handling of certain contracts and the administration of General Secretariat expenditures, concluding with a request for action by the Permanent Council.
The Permanent Representative of Panama, Ambassador Guillermo Cochez, reported that, having received a commitment from the General Secretariat that the Panamanian mission would receive all the information requested, Panama was withdrawing its proposal for an audit of the aforementioned expenditures. Ambassador Cochez then presented to the Permanent Council additional information which he believed would help lend transparency to the institution’s administration.  

The Secretary General, José Miguel Insulza, reported that he would soon present, both to the Permanent Mission of Panama and to the other permanent missions, all the information requested on the topics raised by the Permanent Representative of Panama. 

Considering the withdrawal of the request by the delegation of Panama, and in response to a proposal by the Chair, the Permanent Council agreed to defer additional consideration of the matter until the delegations could receive the information that was be provided by the General Secretariat, at which time, should they wish, the delegations could issue statements on the topic. 

4.
Reconsideration of the assignment of follow-up of General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 2691 (XLI-O/11) 
In response to a request by the Permanent Mission of Barbados, the Permanent Council decided to assign the follow-up of resolution AG/RES. 2691 (XLI-O/11), “Support for the Work of the Caribbean Sea Commission,” to the Permanent Executive Committee of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CEPCIDI).  It instructed the Secretariat to proceed to revise the distribution of mandates set forth in document CP/doc. 4651/11 rev. 1, to distribute the new version to the permanent missions, and to report to the Chair of CEPCIDI as quickly as possible.

5.
Adoption of minutes of the Permanent Council: CP/ACTA 1718/09, CP/ACTA 1722/09, CP/ACTA 1786/11
The Permanent Council adopted the following minutes:

· CP/ACTA 1718/09, special meeting held on September 28, 2009, with the correction requested by the delegation of Nicaragua

· CP/ACTA 1722/09, regular meeting held on October 14, 2009, and
· CP/ACTA 1786/11, special meeting held on January 12, 2011

6. Other business
· The Permanent Representative of Costa Rica, Ambassador José Enrique Castillo, reported on his work as Chair of the Group of Friends of the Columbus Memorial Library and, in view of his departure from the Organization, proposed that the Permanent Representative of Canada, Allan Culham, be appointed as the new chair of that group.  The Permanent Council appointed Ambassador Culham as proposed.
· The Alternate Representative of Chile, Christian Rehren, thanked the Permanent Council for its condolences concerning the airplane crash in his country.  He referred to the event held in Valparaíso to commemorate the 10th anniversary of the Inter-American Democratic Charter and the renewed commitment of the Americas to democracy. 

· The Chair of the Permanent Council and several delegations congratulated the Brazilian delegation on the occasion of its national holiday.

· The delegation of Venezuela expressed condolences to the peoples and Governments of Chile and Mexico concerning their losses, and to the people and Government of Russia on the aviation accident on September 7, 2011, in the city of Petrozavodsk, that killed 44 people.
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The Permanent Council bade farewell to Ambassador José Enrique Castillo on the conclusion of his service as Permanent Representative of Costa Rica to the OAS to assume new responsibilities as Minister of Foreign Affairs of Costa Rica. The Council members warmly acknowledged his service as representative of his country, as well as his personal qualities, and bade farewell to Ambassador Castillo with a round of applause. 


There being no further business to discuss, the meeting concluded at 1:31 p.m.
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�.	The statements and comments are provided in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA-1816/11.
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